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Opening statement by the European Union

Thank you Mr Chair,

I have the honour to speak on behalf of the EU and its Member States.

The EU and its Member States welcome the holding of the third meeting of the open-ended Working Group on Ageing. We would like to express our appreciation for Argentina's leadership on the issue. We also thank the bureau and United Nations colleagues for their efforts in organizing the meeting. 

The working sessions will again allow us to benefit from the insights of government representatives as well as experts and civil society actors, all from different world regions, which we value very much. 

Fully seized by the challenges of an ageing society, including the human rights dimension of it, the EU and its Member States actively participated in the Working Group sessions in 2011 and attended the Expert Group meeting in May this year. We will also contribute to this session. 
We particularly appreciate the opportunity to discuss measures and actions that have been devised to improve the situation of older persons and to bring us closer to the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by older persons without discrimination. 
Mr Chair,
The situation of older persons was and is very high on the European Union agenda in 2012 given that this year was declared the European Year for Active Ageing and Solidarity between the Generations. 
Moreover, as recently as in June, the EU Ministers for Employment, Social Policy and Health met to discuss this issue and adopted a designated Declaration [Council conclusions] entitled "Responding to demographic challenges through enhanced participation in the labour market and society by all". EU Ministers concluded that "it is vital […] to invest in […] human capital of all generations, whilst ensuring the same possibilities for women and men to fully use their potential in order to secure economic growth and reduce inequalities to strengthen social cohesion." This was particularly true for youth unemployment which this year we addressed in parallel to ageing. 
The protection of the human rights of older persons requires a pro-active response and involvement of multiple stakeholders at all levels, beyond government and public service. This is notably about enhancing participation by older persons themselves, but also seeking to activate social partners, non-profit organisations, family members, neighbours and even the business community. 
We welcome the opportunity to exchange more information, particularly on regional and national efforts in this area, building on the existing standards and policy frameworks that exist at the international, regional and national level. It is important for us to note that the work of this Working Group is part and parcel of a larger discourse on ageing issues which should also take into account the social policy and development dimension as well as the work of the Commission on Social Development.
Mr. Chair,

Turning to the specific mandate of the Working Group, I would like to recall what many have said throughout the previous meetings: the whole range of internationally recognized human rights standards and principles also cover and protect older persons without discrimination. Moreover, the current international legal framework addresses many of the issues discussed in this session, namely health, social security, violence, and discrimination. 

At the same time, as others, we share the concern about the actual situation of older persons and agree that much more attention and resources must be given to address the undisputed problems of abuse, neglect, and discrimination, to poverty, exclusion and lack of opportunity, to specific health issues and other challenges associated with old age. In our view, much of this can be legitimately described as human rights violations or non-fulfilment of human rights. 

Mr Chair,
We all largely agree on the analysis and the urgency of the situation, but continue to debate the best way ahead, also given the financial constraints in the current international economic climate. We truly believe that the determined application of existing standards and use of existing mechanisms could address "the protection gaps in practice" and improve the monitoring of state action. This could be facilitated, for example, by drafting guidelines compiling the existing norms, as being presently done by the Council Europe drafting group on the human rights of older persons. We also note that many protection gaps and measures to mend the gaps are already being considered, in an exhaustive and inclusive manner, under the umbrella of the Madrid Plan of Action, signed by 156 countries. We urge all UN members and agencies to implement it thoroughly at the national, regional and international level, and to contribute actively to its review. 

We agree to the need to substantially step up and support activities benefitting the implementation of human rights instruments, including through financial support and technical assistance, including at the national level. And we hope that this Working Group session will come up with a strong call to action on all of us to do more. 
We also stress the contribution that a pro-active and concerted programme of action could make to improving the human rights protection of older persons.

Mr. Chair,

Before concluding, let me also look beyond this session. We have said at the outset of these remarks that we look forward very much to this meeting and will contribute actively to the exchanges. 
At the same time, we also need to note that the agenda is at least in part similar to the previous Working Group sessions and also overlaps to a great extent with the agenda of the Expert Group meeting in May. 
It is of course of utmost importance to revisit priority issues on a regular basis and we agree that much remains to be done to fully realize the human rights of older persons and integrate them fully into society. Yet, we would invite you all to join the reflection on how best to ensure a regular, meaningful and comprehensive discussion within the UN on ageing issues, including through the use of existing meetings such as of the Commission on Social Development. The results of the 2nd global review and appraisal of the MIPAA – to be conducted at the 51st session of the CSocD next year - will be an important contribution in this regard. The UNECE Ministerial Conference on Ageing, taking place on 19 and 20 September 2012 in Vienna, will be an important contribution to the 2nd Review and Appraisal of the implementation of MIPAA as well as for the development and the revitalisation of strategic actions of the EU and the UN in Europe.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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